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SELECT BOARD MEETING 
MONDAY, APRIL 6, 2020 

AGENDA 
VIRTUAL MEETING 

BROADCAST ON ZOOM AND THE GROTON CHANNEL 
PURSUANT TO GOVERNOR’S EXECUTIVE ORDER 

CONCERNING THE OPEN MEETING LAW 
  
 7:00 P.M. Announcements and Review Agenda for the Public 
 
 7:05 P.M. Public Comment Period 
 
I. 7:10 P.M. Town Manager’s Report 
 

1. Address Any Changes in Emergency Protocols – Update On Town 
Action 

2. Review Any New Information from the Commonwealth 
3. Continue Review of Spring Town Meeting Warrant to Consider 

Delaying Some Articles Until the 2020 Fall Town Meeting – Input 
from Community Preservation Committee and Commissioners of 
Trust Funds 

4. Consider Implementing a Hiring Freeze Effective Immediately 
5. Approve Annual Fuel Storage Permits 
6. Continue Review of Proposed Changes to Town Manager’s 

Review Policy/Form 
7. FY 2021 Budget Update 

 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
II. Minutes: Virtual Meeting of March 30, 2020 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Votes may be taken at any time during the meeting.  The listing of topics that the Chair 
reasonably anticipates will be discussed at the meeting is not intended as a guarantee 
of the topics that will be discussed. Not all topics listed may in fact be discussed, and 
other topics not listed may also be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by 
law.  
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To:  Select Board 
 
From:  Mark W. Haddad – Town Manager 
 
Subject: Weekly Report 
 
Date:  April 6, 2020 
 
1. The following is a summary of what has transpired since you met last Monday evening with regard to 

protocols and Department/Town Hall activity. 
 

a. The DPW is back to full work with new safety protocols in place as approved by the Chair.  In 
addition, all bag sales have ceased at the Transfer Station. Bags are still required for the disposal 
of trash and they can be purchased at Shaw’s, Country Farms Convenience and Shop and Save 
in Ayer.  It is approaching the time of year for residents to purchase stickers for access to the 
Transfer Station.  Ordinarily, stickers are sold at the Transfer Station and the Town Clerk’s Office.  
We are working on a plan to implement on line sales only.  I will report back to the Board once 
this is put into place. 

 
b. The Finance Team met last week to review the Town’s finances and tax collections over the last 

several days.  We have posted over $400,000 in tax collections last week.  Dawn Dunbar has 
been designated to get the mail from the post office once a week.  After a 24-hour quarantine 
period, mail will be sorted and given to the various departments.  In addition, payroll was 
completed last week and all employees received their pay by direct deposit.  The Assessors will 
schedule a meeting later this week or next to start reviewing abatement applications.  The Town 
Accountant is in the process of preparing an expense warrant for issuance on April 9th.  Open 
enrollment activities continue with our HR Director. The Finance Offices have been very busy this 
past week. 

 
c. The Public Safety Officials also met.  They continue to provide excellent services to our 

residents.  We are very fortunate that we are not experiencing any sick employees and remain at 
full strength.  They continue to review and update their COVID-19 protocols to ensure employee 
safety.  I did make a decision this past week to help out the Police Academy, if necessary.  As 
you are aware, Casey O’Connor has been attending the Police Academy.  When the COVID-19 
crisis hit, the Academy was temporarily closed.  Today, we received word that, with the institution 
of proper protocols, the academy will resume running in the next week.  That is good news as we 
are chomping at the bit to get Casey back to work with the Department.  The bad news is the 
firing range at Devens has been closed and is not available for the recruits to quality.  Without 
qualifying, even passing the Academy will not allow Casey or the other recruits (approximately 
90) to be certified as Police Officers.  Therefore, with state approval and if they cannot find a 
location closer to Methuen (location of the Academy), I have approved the use of our Firing 
Range on Cow Pond Brook Road by the Academy to certify the use of fire arms by the recruits.  
This approval requires compliance with proper social distancing and sanitizing guidelines.  I have 
asked the Police Chief to notify the abutters of this use, if approved by the State and needed by 
the Academy. 
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1. Continued: 
 

d. As voted by the Board, I have notified Boards and Committees that they can start meeting again.  
We are working with IT, Cable and the Town Clerk to schedule meetings on Zoom.  I have asked 
Town Counsel how to address public hearings.  I will amend rules on meetings once received. 

 
e. With regard to Building activity, last Monday the Board had adopted the Governor’s Regulations 

with regard to building construction in Groton.  However, the Governor changed those protocols 
on Tuesday to further restrict construction and issued new regulations on Thursday.  I have 
attached those regulations to this report for your review.  We have posted these regulations on 
line and alerted the public and various construction jobs that they have been updated.  The 
original protocols put into place by me have not changed and we will continue to follow them.  On 
a related note, Indian Hill Music has halted all construction activities until this crisis is over.  I have 
also asked the Board of Health to review these new regulations and weigh in on them and 
provide any necessary guidance.  We can discuss all of this in more detail at Monday’s meeting. 

 
f. With regard to the water damage at the Center in West Groton, Tom Delaney, Quintin Shea and I 

met with our insurance adjuster to develop a plan to repair the building.  We came away in 
agreement that the damage was caused by the negligence of the Plumber on the original 
construction job.  Our insurance company has approved a plan to replace all damaged areas and 
will subrogate against the Plumbers insurance company.  We hope repair work will begin ASAP.  
I will keep the Board apprised of any new developments. 

 
2. Governor Baker has extended the stay at home order for the protection of our residents through May 4th.  

To that end, I would respectfully request that the Board vote to extend our stay at home order of Town 
employees through that date as well.  I had hoped to figure out a way to open the Golf Course with strict 
protocols in place, but the Governor has specifically closed all golf courses through May 4th as well.  I am 
still planning on maintaining the course over the next four weeks, but we will not be open to the public 
until May 4th at the earliest.  We can discuss this in more detail at Monday’s meeting. 

 
3. At our last meeting, I suggested that we delay some articles currently on the Warrant of the 2020 Spring 

Town Meeting until the Fall.  To refresh the Board’s memory, the following is my original proposal: 
 
 Article       Action Proposed 
 
 1. Hear Reports     Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting 
 2. Elected Officials Compensation   Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting 
 3. Wage and Classification Schedule  Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting 
 4. Fiscal Year 2021 Operating Budget  Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting 
 5. OPEB Trust Fund    Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting 

6. FY 2021 Capital Budget    Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting, 
        with the exception of the following Items: 
 
        Ambulance 2 Replacement  $325,000 
        Dump Truck Debt  $  40,000 
        IT Infrastructure   $  40,000 
        Tractor Trailer Debt  $  40,000 
        Police Cruiser   $  56,570 
        Triplex Mower Lease  $    5,100 
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3. Continued: 
 
 
 7. Police Department Generator   Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting 
 8. Environmental Consulting Services  Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting 
 9. Create a Stormwater Enterprise   Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting 
 10. Special Legislation on Town Trust Funds Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting 
 11. Complete Streets Engineering   Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting 
 12. Acquire Parcel on Land/Station Ave.  Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting 
 13. Mosquito Control Project   Remove and Not Act On 
 14. CPA Funding Accounts    Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting 
 15. CPA Funding Recommendations  Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting 
 16. Zoning – Codification    Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting 
 17. Zoning – Site Plan Review   Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting 
 18. Zoning – Attached Accessory   Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting 
 19. Zoning – Detached Accessory   Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting. 
 20. Amend Chapter 128 – Dogs   Delay Action Until Fall Town Meeting 
 21. Acceptance of Amelia Way   Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting 
 22-32. Consent Agenda    Move Forward at Spring Town Meeting. 
 
 The Board had requested that I reach out to the Trust Fund Commission and the Community 

Preservation Committee for their input as to my recommendation.  Mike Hartnett has confirmed for me 
that the Commission does not have a problem with delaying their Article until the Fall.  With regard to the 
CPC, I reached out the Chair and the Treasurer of the Committee and asked for their input. They are in 
agreement with my recommendation to postpone all projects, except for the Prescott Sprinkler System 
due to the pending bids.  I have also heard from another member of the Committee who believes all 
projects, including Prescott should be delayed.  I stand by my original recommendation with regard to this 
project.  I have also invited the Moderator and Town Clerk to attend Monday’s meeting to assist the Board 
in your decision-making process.  We can discuss this in more detail at Monday’s meeting. 

 
4. I have scheduled time on the Agenda for the Board to consider implementing a hiring freeze effective 

immediately.  We can discuss this in more detail at the meeting. 
 
5. It is that time of year for the Board to approve the annual Fuel Storage permits.  Attached to this report is 

a list of those permits.  I would respectfully request that the Board approve them at Monday’s meeting. 
 
6. Earlier this year, prior to the COVID-19 Pandemic, the Select Board had received a recommendation from 

Select Board Member John Giger on a new process and form to conduct the annual performance review 
of the Town Manager.  You had asked for some time to review the proposal and reschedule it on a future 
Agenda for further Board discussion.  John had provided all of you with a paper copy of his proposal.  I 
thought I would add this to Monday’s Agenda so the Board can continue its discussion and determine 
next steps.  I would ask that you review the paper proposal that John provided you as I do not have 
access to mine as it is at Town Hall.  We can discuss this further at Monday’s meeting. 

 
7. I have set aside time on the Agenda for the Board to further discuss the idea brought forward last week 

by Finance Committee Chair Bud Robertson on delaying some items in the FY 2021 Proposed Budget.   
Specifically, Bud has suggested removing funding for Sargisson’s Beach and the Weed Harvester 
maintenance of Baddacook Pond.  We can discuss this and any other FY 2021 Budget issue in more 
detail at the meeting. 
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